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1. Personnel

Bruce Maguire, Chair of the Australian Braille Authority, opened the 2007 Annual Meeting and welcomed all delegates, observers, and international visitors.

1.1 Roll Call

	Name of Organisation
	Delegate
	Observer

	ACT Department of Education and Training
	Diane Schwartzkoff
	

	Association of Blind Citizens NSW
	Sondra Wibberley
	

	Australian Braille Authority QLD
	Tom Macmahon
	

	Australian Braille Authority NSW
	Mitzi Raaphorst
	

	Australian Braille Authority SA
	Stefan Slucki
	

	Australian Braille Authority Victoria
	William Jolley
	

	Vision Education Service WA
	Shirley Henderson
	Phyllis Dougall

	Canberra Blind Society
	Deb Quinnell
	

	Blind Citizens Australia (BCA)
	William Jolley 
	

	Brailleways
	Bruce Maguire
	

	Catholic Education Office, Parramatta
	Annette Sutherland
	

	Department of Education Training and the Arts QLD
	Lisa Ottosson
	

	Dorina Nowill Foundation for the Blind, Brazil
	
	Edgard Ferreira

Pedro Milliet 

	HumanWare
	Sam Taylor
	

	Information Alternatives
	Christine Simpson
	

	Jolley William and Associates
	William Jolley
	

	Queensland Braille Writing Association
	Linda Triasmono
	

	Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children (RIDBC)
	Brian Conway
	Frances Gentle

Lyndal Harrison

Mike Steer

	Royal National Institute of the Blind (RNIB, UK)
	
	Mandy Thompson
Peter Osborne

Stephen King

Colin Low

	Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind
	Mary Schnackenberg
	Maria Stevens
Moira Clunie

	Royal Society for the Blind South Australia (RSB SA)
	Stefan Slucki
	

	Solutions Radio BV, Netherlands
	
	Karel Raven

	South Australia School for Vision Impaired (SASVI)
	Kathy Riessen
	Chelsea Bartlett

	South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment (SPEVI)
	Leanne Smith
	

	State Braille and Large Print Service, Department of Education and Training NSW
	Josie Howse
	

	Statewide Vision Resource Centre, Department of Education Victoria (SVRC)
	Deb Lewis
	

	Vision Australia
	Stephen Jolley
	Peter Le

Debra Murphy


1.2 Apologies
Nicola Stowe (ABA NSW)

Tim Evans (Vision Australia)

1.3 In Memoriam

Bruce acknowledged the contributions of Ena Danielson (Victoria) and Graeme Laycock (Western Australia) to Braille during their lives. The meeting paused for one minute’s silence in honour of their memory.

2. Administration

2.1 Housekeeping arrangements

Bruce and Di Francis outlined a number of housekeeping matters pertaining to the meeting and the hotel’s emergency procedures. 

2.2 Confirmation of the Agenda

Bruce outlined the contents of the Agenda.

3. Minutes of 2006 ABA Annual Meeting

3.1 Adoption of the minutes

Bill Jolley moved that the minutes of the 2006 Annual meeting be adopted; Josie Howse seconded the motion; delegates voted to adopt the minutes.

3.2 Business arising from the 2006 minutes

Re National testing of students (refer Item 6.4 in Minutes of 2006 Annual Meeting)
· Leanne Smith raised the issue of National Testing in 2008, in particular addressing the needs of students who alternative format needs
· Bruce advised the meeting that the matter would be referred to the Round Table Executive and the Australian Blindness Forum.

· Sondra Wibberley advised that the Round Table Examinations Guidelines Working Party were concerned about whether students would get the format of their choice. The Working party want to work with ABA and Round Table regarding this matter.
Re List of Perkins Braille repairers (refer Item 6.5 in Minutes of 2006 Annual Meeting)
· Stefan asked about progress in this matter. Bruce proposed to work with SPEVI Counsellors to accrue a national list. This list would be placed on the ABA and SPEVI websites, with links.

4. Election of ABA Secretary

Debra Murphy of Vision Australia was elected to the position of ABA Secretary for a 12 month term. This would bring the position into line with the next round of elections for office bearers.

5. Reports (see Appendices 12.1 to 12.11 for copies of all reports tabled)
5.1 ABA Annual Report 2006-2007

Bruce delivered the Annual Report 2006-07. Sondra moved that the report be adopted; Frances seconded the motion; the meeting approved the adoption of the Report. 
5.2 State and territory reports

Copies of the state and territory reports were provided to all present. Representatives from each state and territory spoke about the highlights of the reports. Stefan moved that the reports be adopted; Shirley seconded; the meeting approved their adoption.

5.3. International reports

5.3.1 International Council on English Braille

Bill delivered a verbal report on the activities of ICEB. 
5.3.2 Report on meeting in New Zealand March 2007

Bruce and Josie delivered a verbal report on their meeting. More details on the meeting are provided in Bruce Maguire’s annual report (Appendix 12.1).
5.3.3 Report on braille-related activities in the Pacific Region

Frances delivered a verbal report on Regional activities. A summary of her presentation is attached (Appendix 12.11).
5.4 Report on the Planning Committee for the 2008 ICEB General Assembly 
Bill delivered a verbal report on the current preparations for the 2008 ICEB General Assembly, to be held in Melbourne in April 2008. The ‘order of events’ will be as follows: (a) General Assembly, (b) ABA Meeting, and (c) the ICEB meeting. These events will be followed by the annual Round Table conference. The chief sponsor is Vision Australia, with AusAID providing funding for delegates from developing countries. The event will be held in conjunction with a meeting of the DAISY Consortium.
6. Panel discussion with international guests: Brief updates on Braille-related activities
The international guests were invited to inform the meeting of Braille-related activities in their countries. 
6.1 Maria Stevens, Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind (RNZFB) and Chair of NZ Braille Authority 
· NZ has started to produce UEB training materials.

6.2 Edgard Ferreira, Dorina Nowill Foundation for the Blind, Brazil
· The Dorina Nowill Foundation for the Blind in Brazil has been in existence for 61 years.
· The Foundation is mostly producing Braille materials for first grade level in education

· They are considering the use of DAISY products for additional enrichment

· The Foundation has experienced growth in the quantity of braille produced – from one and a half million Braille pages per year to 30 million Braille pages last year. The Foundation’s  target is 70 million Braille pages per year.

· Best sellers produced in Braille are well received.

· The Foundation’s focus is upon inclusion; therefore the focus is on producing mainstream books in Braille.

· The Foundation started working on the issue of university students needing solutions using DAISY to access information about 18 months ago.

6.3 Stephen King, Royal National Institute for the Blind (RNIB UK), Vice-Chair of the Braille Authority of the United Kingdom (BAUK), and Board Member of the DAISY Consortium
There are now over 50 countries in the DAISY consortium

· The “DAISY Book for All” initiative has commenced, and these DAISY books can be bought from shops and read in the individual’s chosen format.

· Text has been an important element from the beginning of DAISY development

· The Open Source development, “TOPY” (Text Oriented Production Tool), will start to appear in September 2007. 

· Holland: reporting growing usage of Braille in schools

· Germany: reporting reducing usage of Braille in schools

· RNIB held a children’s lobby of parliament in Westminster. The theme was “Where’s my book?”. The purpose of the lobby was to highlight the need for production of books in alternative formats.

6.4 Peter Osborne, Royal National Institute for the Blind 
· BAUK 2007 developments: various subcommittees, including development of Braille music subcommittee

· BAUK is one of three organisations that create information in accessible formats. The UK Association of Braille Producers and a transcribers’ organisation also produce Braille. BAUK is looking at a possible merger to create an accessible information and standards organisation, resembling the Round Table model.

· RNIB merged with the National Library of the Blind to create the largest library service in the world. They are currently bringing the Braille collection into one location.

· The library service has moved to an “on-demand” service, and produces two million “on demand” books in CD format. This includes listing books which came out of the “right-to-read” campaign.

· RNIB will spend one million pounds over the next year or so to ensure the national library is successful. This includes the development of RNIB’s “Braille strategy”.

· Peter holds the new position of “Chief Braille Officer”. This new position gives Braille a greater focus.

· RNIB is working on a range of Braille products, for example, more affordable Braille displays, an upward-writing Braille frame, and a revision of the current Braille teaching materials.

· Clients access books via the website, revealweb.org which contains a national database of books. The National Union Catalogue links to this website.

· BAUK are putting out a questionnaire about UEB and also hosting over events to raise awareness of UEB.

7. Discussion of UEB implementation

7.1 UEB training and resources

7.1.1 UEB Braille Primer

Bruce referred the meeting participants to his Annual Report for an overview of the current status of the UEB Braille Primer. Josie advised that the version date is added to the inside cover of the Primer when updates are made. Josie also lodges a message on the ozbrl list serve advising which pages of the Primer have been updated.

7.1.2 UEB Rule book

The ABA is currently developing a proposal to create a UEB Rule book. To date, RIDBC and Vision Australia have expressed their support. Christine Simpson, together with a small working party, will lead this project. Bruce advised that information relating to the proposed Rule book is included in his Annual Report. Bruce will keep ABA members informed of progress. Peter Osborne offered the support of RNIB with this project, for example with resources.
7.2 Update on UEB implementation

7.2.1 Josie Howse, Department of Education and Training NSW 

Josie noted the support of senior management and the general air of enthusiasm among visiting support teachers. DET NSW was providing Braille refresher courses, and the implementation of UEB has rejuvenated awareness of Braille. Implementation of UEB has been undertaken through a planned series of stages, involving the establishment of a “facilitators group” and extensive consultation and training workshops with vision support teachers across the state. 
7.2.2 Peter Le & Mitzi Raaphorst, Vision Australia

Peter advised that VA commenced implementation of UEB in September 2006, with two-day training programs offered in Enfield NSW and Kooyong Victoria. 

Mitzi noted the provision of WinBraille to Vision Australia staff. However WinBraille does not have UEB as an option.

7.2.3 Brian Conway, RIDBC

Brian noted that all students receiving vision support services from RIDBC were using UEB, and that the students using dual media were enjoying UEB.

7.2.4 Sondra Wibberly, tertiary sector

Sondra noted that in general, universities do not have an understanding of Braille issues, let alone UEB, and that there is great variability in quality of Braille provided. This is further exacerbated by the fact that requests for alternative format texts come from the universities rather than directly from students. Bruce and Brian noted the need for closer links with the universities, including encouraging universities to become more actively involved with Round Table. Sondra put forward the resolution that the Round Table Executive has discussions with ABA regarding the most effective way to disseminate information about UEB.
7.2.5 Kathy Riessen, South Australia School for Vision Impaired (SASVI) 
Kathy advised that 14 of the 15 braille using students in South Australia are using UEB. Half of this group are at the beginning point of learning Braille, and there are approximately 10-12 students moving from large print to Braille. Chelsea Bartlett, Braille transcriber at SASVI advised that she completed Year 12 last year and has not found the transition to using Braille too complicated.
7.2.6 Deb Lewis, Statewide Vision Resource Centre, Department of Education Victoria 

Deb reported that SVRC have been producing UEB since 2006. They are using the UEB Primer and have provided professional development and training to the vision support teachers and teacher aides. There are approximately 30 students in Years K-10 using UEB. Some of the Year 11 students are using UEB, with most using the Australian code. Deb noted that UEB has revised interest in Braille.

7.2.7 Linda Triasmono, Queensland Braille Writing Association
Linda has written editorials about UEB in her Qld adult magazine and produced one magazine in UEB to date. 
7.2.8 Tom Macmahon, Queensland Education Department

Tom advised that Queensland schools are moving into UEB production. The Disability Support Unit has established a UEB Reference group, and there is a need for further support and professional assistance with UEB and Duxbury.
7.2.9 Mary Schnackenberg, RNZFB 
Mary advised that the Quarterly magazine has been produced in UEB since September 2004. This magazine is sent to approximately 20% of adult Braille users. 

7.3 UEB and the Duxbury Braille translator
Bruce advised that ABA provides feedback on UEB and the Duxbury Braille translator to Joe Sullivan of Duxbury. It was noted that ABA’s Monday workshop, chaired by Kathy Riessen will address the topic of UEB and Duxbury. Bruce advised that Christine Simpson, ABA’s Liaison Officer will collect feedback from users and correspond with Joe Sullivan on behalf of the ABA Executive.
8. Trans-Tasman Braille proficiency certificate

Bruce and Josie provided an overview of progress to date. There will be two levels of qualification: 

Level 1 Completion Certificate – candidates will include parents, aides, etc.

Level 2, Strand 1 Direct Braille model, with Braille Primer content.

Level 2, Strand 2 Translation model, using translater program Note that the formatting component will have greater emphasis in Strand 2.

The first joint Australian and New Zealand  UEB  proficiency test is planned for September or October 2008, followed by a second test around September or October 2009. There will be a two-week “window” for test completion,  with candidates selecting one week within that window to complete the test. 

The components of the UEB proficiency test will be as follows:

· Print to Braille section (of approximately eight Braille pages) of representative texts; 
· Braille to print section (of approx. two Braille pages);
· Multiple-choice style questions on code; and
· Proofreading passage.
9. Presentation by the Australian Electoral Commission on accessible electronic voting. 

After the 2004 Australian elections, the government approved the trial of electronic voting at the next elections at 30 sites around Australia. It was noted that this is only a trial, and it is imperative that people use the electronic voting option and also provide the government with feedback.
10. General business

10.1 ABA State and territory finances Proposal from Round Table Executive

Bruce and Brian distributed an information sheet on the ABA Financial Operational Model (see Appendix 12.10).  Bruce advised that the ABA Executive will create a “Frequently Asked Questions” (FAQ) sheet on state and territory finances and will distribute it to state and territory conveners. Any other specific questions should be referred to John Gard.
10.2 Establishment of an access technology loan pool
Stefan Slucki advised that in recent years, people can obtain adaptive technology through work modifications and various schemes, for example university students. However, Stefan is concerned about how people who are not in the work force or studying can gain access to adaptive technology. Stefan proposed the establishment of a low or no interest loan pool. Bruce moved a motion that the matter be referred to the Round Table Executive for consideration of moving an item forward to the Australian Blindness Forum or other suitable body. Bill seconded the motion.

10.3 Visual stimulus material in textbooks

Shirley Henderson raised her concern about the increasing amount of visual stimulus in textbooks, especially early mathematics books, spelling books, etc. As a result, there is a lot of work involved in producing Braille versions of texts and students require longer time to decipher tactile images in brailled texts. There was general discussion about the issue, and it was agreed that it was relevant to textbooks and examinations produced at all levels of education, and included international publications used in Australian (and New Zealand) schools and universities.  It was noted by Josie that curriculum writers are setting the pattern, and writers and publishers are responding to the requirements. Also, ‘visual literacy’ is one curriculum area in NSW and some other states.
Bruce recommended that the matter be referred to the Round Table Executive, with the suggestion that they enter into discussions with SPEVI about how to progress.

10.4 Commemoration of the Louis Braille Bicentennial 2009

10.4.1 Update on Braillespace: The Braille window project

Bruce provided the meeting with information relating to a Braille project he is currently working on with Sydney-based video artist, Anne Walton. The project promotes the view of Braille as an artistic creative medium, rather than just a literary medium. Bruce and Anne have produced an audio-described and captioned DVD on the project, and will members updated on developments.

10.4.2 Other Bicentennial activities
· Lisa Ottosson advised the meeting of a Queensland artwork project relating to black box sculptures that are labelled in Braille.
· Kathy Riessen advised that SPEVI are looking at including Louis Braille Bicentennial activities in the January 2009 SPEVI Conference in Adelaide.
· Peter Osborne advised that RNIB has a working group on this issue. Peter offered to share the list of objectives and associated activities with ABA.

· Bruce suggested consideration of Braille-related activities and merchandise, for example, interactive sand sculptures, mug, stamp or medal, tee-shirt, etc.

10.5 Other business

· Sondra Wibberley advised that the Association of Blind Citizens NSW were provided with funding to commemorate Leah Francis. This funding was used to purchase and distribute BrailleNote MPower braillewriters to a number of selected NSW students.

· Peter Osborne advised that the last Harry Potter book was simultaneously published in print and Braille in the United Kingdom. RNIB are negotiating with the publishes to do this for the next Harry Potter book and the Braille version to be distributed more broadly.

· Annette Sutherland advised that the Catholic Education sector in NSW is using Monti Braille translation software. Annette asked if ABA could exert pressure on the developers on Monti to incorporate UEB into the software program.

Meeting closed at 5.35pm

Peter Le and Diane Schwartzkoff were thanked for their assistance with the roving microphone during the Annual Meeting.

Minutes recorded by Frances Gentle.


SUMMARY OF RESOLUTIONS, MOTIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
Item 3.1 Adoption of Minutes of 2006 ABA Annual Meeting: Bill Jolley moved the motion for their adoption; seconded by Josie Howse seconded; delegates voted to adopt the minutes.

Item 3.2 Business arising from the 2006 minutes

· Re National testing of students (refer Item 6.4 in Minutes of 2006 Annual Meeting): Leanne Smith raised the issue of National Testing in 2008, in particular addressing the needs of students who alternative format needs. Bruce advised the matter would be referred to the Round Table Executive.

· Re List of Perkins Braille repairers (refer Item 6.5 in Minutes of 2006 Annual Meeting): Stefan asked about progress. Bruce proposed to work with SPEVI Counsellors to accrue a national list. This list would be placed on the ABA and SPEVI websites, with links.

Item 5.1 ABA Annual Report 2006-2007:  Sondra moved that the report be adopted; Frances seconded the motion; the meeting approved the adoption of the Report. 

Item 5.2 State and territory reports: Stefan moved that the reports be adopted; Shirley seconded; the meeting approved their adoption.

Item 7.2.4 UEB implementation in the tertiary sector: Sondra Wibberley put forward the resolution “that the Round Table Executive has discussions with ABA regarding the most effective way to disseminate information about UEB”.
Item 10.1 ABA State and territory finances: Bruce advised that the ABA Executive will create a “Frequently Asked Questions” (FAQ) sheet on state and territory finances and will distribute it to state and territory conveners. Any other specific questions should be referred to John Gard.

Item10.2 Establishment of an access technology loan pool: Stefan Slucki proposed the establishment of a low or no interest loan pool. Bruce moved a motion that the matter be referred to the Round Table Executive for consideration of moving an item forward to the Australian Blindness Forum or other suitable body. Bill seconded the motion.

Item 10.3 Visual stimulus material in textbooks: Shirley Henderson raised her concern about the increasing amount of visual stimulus in textbooks, especially early mathematics books, spelling books, etc. Bruce recommended that the matter be referred to the Round Table Executive, with the suggestion that they enter into discussions with SPEVI about how to progress.

APPENDICES 12.1 to 12.11 follow.

Appendix 12.1 ABA Annual Report 2006-2007 by Bruce Maguire, ABA Chair

Australian Braille Authority

Report for the period

May 2006-April 2007

Bruce Maguire

Chair

Introduction

When I was Chair of the Australian Braille Authority (hereinafter abbreviated to “ABA”) in the early 1990’s I wrote an Annual Report subtitled “Braille in Retreat”. In choosing this phrase, I was exploiting the ambiguity in the word “retreat”. In one sense, a retreat is a withdrawal from the battlefield—a surrender in the face of unbeatable odds. But in the other sense, a retreat is a well-prepared and deliberate renewal—a carving-out of time and space in which to reflect on past and present events and set a new course for the future. In 1993 when I wrote the report, braille seemed to be facing odds that, if not unbeatable, were certainly formidable: the lack of braille materials for post-secondary students persuaded some teachers to advise students not to worry about braille because they would find it hard to get much of it once they left school; many adult learners were discouraged from learning  braille and advised to flirt only with synthetic speech; and, in general, the outlook for braille seemed to be one of contraction (and not in the sense of word-signs and shortforms).

It seemed to me at the time that we needed a braille retreat—an opportunity to reflect on and rejuvenate the image of braille and make it ready to take its place among the pantheon of technologies that the information age has spawned. As it happened, a number of factors serendipitously united to provide a renewal for braille. The growing confidence brought about by the Disability Discrimination Act inspired a number of important individual and systemic advocacy initiatives that underlined the need for braille; these, in turn, raised awareness in the blindness sector and the community generally that information access through braille is more of a right than a privilege; access to information technology via braille became easier and more sophisticated; and braille translation software became increasingly stable and flexible. At the same time, the escalation of the development of a Unified English Braille (UEB) code focussed the collective attention of braille experts as never before, and the ensuing discussions, debates and skirmishes continue to reinforce the conviction that braille is living, vital, and here to stay.

So the timid pessimism that seemed to hover over braille-related discussions in the early 1990s has given way to a spirit of assertiveness and engagement. During the past year, the ABA Executive has reflected this buoyancy by being busy and optimistic.

Who Are We Really?

Elections for all positions on the ABA Executive were held during the ABA’s 2006 annual meeting. As a result, the new Executive comprised:

Bruce Maguire (Chair)

Frances Gentle (Vice-Chair)

Leona Holloway (Secretary)

Christine Simpson (Liaison Officer)

Josie Howse (International Representative)

Bill Jolley (Immediate Past Chair).

Leona Holloway resigned as Secretary early this year when she left her position of Computer Aided Transcription Coordinator with Vision Australia to give birth to her baby (Olive). We wish Leona and her family well, and gratefully acknowledge the outstanding contribution she has made to the ABA’s work during her terms as an Executive member.

Executive Calendar

The Executive has continued its practice of meeting monthly by teleconference, supplemented by a two-day face-to-face meeting in February 2007. The Executive has worked cohesively as a team, and all members have shown a strong commitment to the aims and objectives of the ABA. Meetings of the Executive are funded by the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities Inc., of which the ABA is a subcommittee. Without regular meetings of the Executive, it would be impossible for the ABA to discharge its responsibilities for Braille code maintenance and development effectively, and we thank the Round Table for its ongoing support of our activities.

State and Territory Branches

Since its establishment, the ABA has worked hard to develop a network of state and territory branches. Through this structure, Braille users can meet locally to discuss Braille-related matters, plan local activities, and provide feedback to the national Executive and the annual meetings. Braille has always been a “grassroots” medium, and the ABA recognises that braille users live in diverse local communities that have needs that can often best be met at a local level. For example, braille promotion activities have, in the past, included labelling all the shops in a local shopping centre with their names in braille, and each year some states organise braille reading or writing competitions.

During the past twelve months, a number of local ABA branches have met regularly and organised a variety of activities. Owing to a number of local circumstances, other branches have found it challenging to function effectively. It is the Executive’s hope that the coming year will provide increased opportunity for us to have more direct involvement with our national network, and we encourage state and territory branches to let us know how we can best assist them.

One initiative that we hope will provide greater operating flexibility for state and territory branches is a proposal developed jointly by the ABA and the Round Table Executive to provide a small amount of money to each branch, as part of a new financial management and reporting system. Under this arrangement, each branch may apply for around $200 to be used for establishing a bank account or supplementing an existing one. There will be some reporting requirements as part of this system, but they will be modest and reasonable. The proposal has been approved by the Round Table Executive, and we anticipate that it will be implemented in the next few months.

Braille Music

The braille music code is part of the ensemble that constitutes the apparatus of braille usage. The ABA established a Braille Music Subcommittee in the early 1990s, and it has variously flourished and languished since. It has made progress in compiling information about the sources and extent of braille music production in Australia, monitored and reported on international developments in braille music production and code development, considered the implications of copyright regimes for braille music producers in Australia, and provided a link between the ABA Executive and the community of braille music users. 

During the past twelve months, Cath Dinnie resigned as Convenor of the subcommittee owing to a major career change. Cath had a strong commitment to the effective and efficient use of the braille music code, and her enthusiasm and leadership were of great benefit to the ABA and braille music users generally. Of particular note is Cath’s work in leading Australia to align our braille music formatting practices with those of the Royal National Institute of the Blind (RNIB) in the UK.

Kathy Riessen has agreed to convene the Braille Music Subcommittee, and I and the other members of the Executive look forward to working with her to ensure that this important aspect of braille remains vibrant and coordinated. I also remind readers that there is an email discussion list specifically for braille music issues in Australia, similar to the Ozbrl group. To subscribe, send a blank message to ozbrl-music-subscribe@yahoogroups.com.

Before leaving the subject of braille music, I note that the Music Subcommittee that was established by the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) at its General Assembly in 2004 has recently begun its work. The committee’s activities will constellate around a number of key areas, including the international braille music notation (adherence by producers, difficulties in use, variation between countries), computer-aided braille music transcription, and preservation of the braille music heritage through digitisation. I have agreed to represent Australia on this committee in the short-term, but I’m keen to involve others if they would like to play a part in representing Australia’s interests at this international level.

Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate

In 1992, the ABA offered its Braille Proficiency Certificate for the first time, with Tarna Cosgrove being the worthy recipient of Certificate #1. In the 15 years since then, approximately 50 candidates have successfully completed the test, and it has become a national benchmark for assessing basic proficiency in braille for transcribers and educators. However, until now there has been little opportunity to harmonise our proficiency certificate with similar tests in other countries. The increasing adoption of Unified English Braille has given new impetus to the development of international measures of braille knowledge. In March 2007, Josie Howse and I took part in a two-day meeting with Braille producers and educators in New Zealand, the purpose of which was to develop a braille proficiency certificate that could be used in both Australia and New Zealand. The discussions were extremely fruitful, and highlighted the commonalities in approaches to braille production and teaching in our two countries. Agreement was reached on a framework for a Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate, and since the meeting, work has begun on producing a sample test that will be made available prior to the test going “live” in the second half of 2008. The ABA Executive looks forward to working closely with New Zealand to explore other ways in which we can share braille knowledge, resources and perspectives as we both proceed with the implementation of UEB.

UEB Implementation

Only time will tell whether 2005 will be reckoned a noble or infamous year for braille users in Australia. For those of us who have been involved with the development of UEB over the past 14 years, the decision taken by the ABA in 2005 to adopt the new code for use in Australia was an occasion for both celebration and humble reflection. The background to this historic decision has been well-articulated elsewhere; suffice to say here that significant progress has been made in the past two years on implementing UEB across the country. In May 2006, the ABA was pleased to release the first comprehensive teaching resource for UEB, the Braille Primer, Unified English Braille Edition. Josie Howse prepared this material by updating the much-loved and well-used Braille Primer produced by the RNIB. I commend Josie on the many, many hours of work that she put into creating this important document. I also thank the RNIB for making the electronic files available to us: this saved much time and work, as Josie was able to make changes directly into the file without the need for digitising the text from the hardcopy. The basic structure and content of the original Primer have been retained in the UEB edition, so those of us who have fond memories of transcription exercises such as “if a fag did cadge beef” will enjoy the familiarity, and marvel that such exquisitely-crafted sentences for teaching the braille alphabet have found their way into a 21st-century braille teaching manual.

The Primer has been distributed widely within Australia, and has also been made available to other ICEB countries on request. A braille version has also been produced by Vision Australia. The files are currently available for download from the Round Table’s website. Since the publication of the May 2006 version, Josie has made a few (mostly minor) changes, to correct errors and to take account of recent decisions affecting UEB itself, most notably the new rules for the treatment of shortforms. Updates are announced on the Ozbrl email discussion list, and Josie advises that a new update is imminent.

The free availability of the UEB Primer has made it much easer for organisations to precede with their UEB implementation plans. When the decision was made by the ABA to adopt UEB, there was a recognition that a phased and nuanced approach to implementation would be the most effective and efficient way of introducing the new code to readers, educators and producers. Accordingly, a five-year timeframe was suggested as being appropriate for the replacement of existing codes with UEB. Two years after that decision, considerable progress towards full implementation has been made, with some organisations now producing most or all of their braille material in UEB. The ABA Executive remains eager to assist any organisation that may have questions or need advice about their UEB implementation strategy. We also encourage anyone who has queries about any aspect of UEB to post them to the Ozbrl list. The Executive can then provide a public response. In this way, we will all be able to share our experiences and gain greater knowledge of the code.

The Primer is an extremely valuable resource for the braille-using community. However, it is not a definitive reference or “rule book”, just as the original RNIB Primer was derived from, or an application of, the rules contained in British Braille, and it is this latter publication that is the definitive statement of the braille rules. At the moment we do not have an equivalent code-book for UEB. The rules are contained and illustrated in various and separate documents, reports, decisions, and correspondence, and because UEB is still a very “young” code with little real-world experience, some coding aspects lack the thorough elaboration that is typical of more established codes. The absence of a rule-book does make it more difficult to understand UEB at an advanced level, and to study how the various rules interact with and complement each other to reflect UEB’s structure. Without such understanding and study, it will take much longer to identify some of the more obscure but nonetheless important coding issues that may need further attention if UEB is to remain robust and user-centric. 

A UEB rule-book has obvious benefits for organisations implementing UEB in Australia, and the ABA Executive has had some exploratory discussions about the best way of proceeding. As a result, we will soon be in a position to fund a project that will develop a UEB rule-book. At this stage, we are hoping to have the rule-book ready by April 2008, in time for the ICEB’s General Assembly. While this project is not an ICEB initiative as such, we will work closely with ICEB to ensure that the rule-book is accurate and complete, and seek ICEB’s endorsement of it as the official UEB reference.

The majority of braille readers encounter UEB in the context of general material such as literature, poetry and drama. For K-12 students, however, an important area of UEB usage is mathematics and science. UEB has been developed with the aim of code uniformity across different subject specialisations. At its meeting in April 2006, the ICEB Executive agreed to a six months trial of the guidelines for mathematics and similar subject areas that had been developed by the UEB Mathematics Working Group. During this time, valuable feedback was gained, much of it from Australia where a number of organisations had begun using UEB for the transcription of mathematics. The Working Group held a three-day meeting in New Zealand in early March this year (directly following the meeting that discussed the Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate), and, as a result, an updated and expanded version of the guidelines is being produced. The new version will also include specific guidelines for brailling chemistry and computer-related material, as well as suggestions for using UEB when labelling tactual graphics.

UEB has been developed in a technological age, and in countries such as Australia, braille-related technology such as PDAs and electronic braillewriters is quite widely used. We are aware that a number of manufacturers of such technology will be incorporating UEB into their products. It is very important that braille users are able to explore the benefits of UEB while at the same time taking advantage of the opportunities offered by current and future technology, and we encourage manufacturers to contact the Executive if they have any questions about UEB or to discuss other ways in which we may be able to assist them. 

Towards 2008

The 4th General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille will be held in Melbourne in early April 2008. The last time an ICEB meeting was held in Australia was in 1993, when the ICEB Executive met in Sydney; Australia is therefore pleased to be able to host the 2008 General Assembly, and we look forward to welcoming delegates and observers from Canada, New Zealand, Nigeria, South Africa, the UK and the US. There will be some space available for local observers to attend, and to minimise travel and other expenses, the Round Table Executive has endorsed a proposal to schedule the 2008 Round Table annual conference so that it will immediately follow the General Assembly.

The ABA Executive thanks Vision Australia for its financial support in hosting the General Assembly. Funding is also being sought from the Commonwealth Department of Families, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FACSIA).

Staying Connected

The Ozbrl email discussion group continues to be an effective way for braille users throughout Australia to share information, ideas and concerns, and to stay informed about the ABA’s activities. This virtual community now has almost 200 subscribers, including a number from other countries. To subscribe to the group, send a blank email message to ozbrl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com.

Conclusion: Remembering the Three R’s: Resolve, Respect, and Responsibility

Early this year I was discussing braille with a group of people involved with disability advocacy. As we were reflecting on the impact of technology, someone said, “well, of course, braille is old-fashioned and isn’t used much anymore”. Naturally, I replied that this was not a view that I found compelling, but I was, for all that, reminded of those early 90’s when we felt beleaguered and ready for a retreat. But then, a few weeks later, an itinerant teacher told me that braille was undergoing a kind of renaissance, owing to all the training workshops and other activities being organised as part of the organisation’s UEB implementation strategy. She said that there was an unprecedented level of enthusiasm for braille, and a feeling that in a very real way, braille has “come of age”. Such reports are, of course, very welcome, and strengthen our resolve to remain at the forefront of the braille revolution. But braille is evolutionary as well as revolutionary; we ought not lose our resolve, but we also cannot afford to lose respect for the traditions that have enlivened braille for almost 200 years. Finding a right balance between the enduring legacy of the past and the shifting demands of the present is a heavy responsibility for those of us who strive to realise a vision of a braille-bright future.

As Chair of the Australian Braille Authority I feel a heightened sense of responsibility as I try to do all I can to make our braille community innovative and forward-looking, but also tolerant and inclusive. In this task I am greatly nourished and sustained by being part of an Executive team that is gracious, cordial, hard-working and united. My sincere thanks to Bill, Christine, Frances, Josie and Leona for their wisdom and support over the past year.

Bruce Maguire

May 3, 2007

Appendix 12.2 ACT Report
ABA ACT Subcommittee
Annual Report 2007

The ACT subcommittee continues to function but has been unable to meet this year. It is anticipated the sub-committee will meet to review feedback from the annual meeting, with two members of the subcommittee present at the Roundtable.

Production of Braille resources for students in ACT government schools has now moved to UEB. Currently staff is producing additional texts for children in the early literacy area as well as range of texts for the upper primary area to encourage the consolidation of Braille skills before high school entry. 

A representative of the Vision Resource Centre has had the opportunity to provide extensive feedback about the formatting of test papers for the ACT Assessment Program. It is hoped this interagency collaboration will continue in some form when the national testing is introduced in 2008. 

Braille production processes have continued to be refined and the transcription staff at the Vision Resource Centre are developing skills with the recently acquired scanner. The staff continue to broaden their Braille skills as an ongoing focus with classes co-ordinated by teaching staff.

Recently representatives of Canberra Blind Society, Guide Dogs Association, Radio 1RPH, Vision Australia and the ACT Department of Education and Training met at an interagency meeting hosted by the Canberra Blind Society at their headquarters in the Griffin Centre. It is anticipated these meetings will happen regularly with the next to be held at the Vision Support Centre at Maribyrnong School. These meetings provide an opportunity to promote information about Braille and Braille resources to the wider community. 

Diane Schwartzkoff

ACT Department of Education and Training

2007

Appendix 12.3 NSW Report
ABA New South Wales Subcommittee
Annual Report 2007
ABA NSW has had a busy 2006/07. In March 2006 I (Nicola Stowe) was elected Convener of ABA NSW. Mitzi Raaphorst became Secretary and does a wonderful job circulating the minutes and of reminding me of all the things I might forget to do without her help.

OVERVIEW OF EVENTS:

ABA NSW has a meeting every term. In terms 1, 2, and 3, we hold our meeting, have a guest speaker after the meeting and people can stay to dinner if they wish. Term 4 is a special awards night for the students who take part in the annual Braille Competition.

Meetings in Terms 1-3 consist of reports regarding activities of Round Table and the ABA Executive, updates on up-coming courses run by Renwick College, the work of SPEVI and other relevant information relating to Braille.

TERM 2:

In Term 2 (2006) Josie Howse (NSW Department of Education and Training) presented a workshop on Primary level Mathematics using UEB. Participants (teachers, transcribers and consumers) found the workshop most informative and relevant to teaching/transcribing Braille for students at Primary level.

TERM 3:

Term 3 guest speakers were Ian Cooper and Roma Dix. Roma and Ian spoke about the National Braille Music Camp for students. Lee Kumutat gave a demonstration of the Mountbatten Learning System and how students could use it to read and write Braille music. 

TERM 4:

The NSW Subcommittee of the Australian Braille Authority (ABA) offers an annual Competition to New South Wales pre-school and school-age students who use Braille as their literary medium. 

The four main aims of the annual competition are as follows:

(a) to promote Braille as an important literacy tool,

(b) to encourage students to improve their Braille knowledge and skills,

(c) to provide vision support teachers with feedback on the Braille knowledge of their students, and

(d) to bring together students, families, and educators to celebrate the achievements of competition entrants at a special Braille Competition prize night.

This year's Braille Competition required students to complete the following tasks:

1. Story Writing

2. Title page

3. Proof-reading passage

Pre-school and Kindergarten students entering the Braille Picture category were given the task of producing a picture using Braille dots.

ABA NSW wishes to congratulate the 35 students who submitted entries. The stories were very creative and the Marking Committee enjoyed the challenge of selecting winners in the various categories.

Students, parents, friends and teachers all enjoyed the awards night in November. Again this year an author attended the award night to present prizes and talk to the students. Libby Gleeson was the author for 2006. She read the group a story and then stayed after the presentations of awards to chat to students over dinner.

Thanks to all the sponsors of the competition and to all the committee members who work throughout the year to make the Braille competition a successful event.

TERM 1, 2007

In Term 1 of this year speakers were Nigel Herring from Pentronics who gave an overview of the program Picture Braille. Teachers saw samples of pictures that the program can produce and were also given the opportunity to ask questions about the program. Dawn Davis of Vision Australia spoke about her work as a proof-reader and showed the teachers samples of simple and complex diagrams. Mitzi Raaphorst, also of Vision Australia, showed explained to the group how she uses Braille pictures with her class of adults learning Braille.

I look forward to working with ABA NSW in the up-coming year. Thanks to all those working to make ABA NSW meetings productive.

Nicola Stowe

ABA NSW Convener

Appendix 12.4 Northern Territory Report
ABA Northern Territory Subcommittee
Annual Report 2007

The Northern Territory Educational Resource Centre for the Vision Impaired (NTERCVI) within Student Services Division and through the Department of Employment, Education and Training (DEET) is the only braille production agency in the Northern Territory.  

The production and teaching of braille is primarily for children from birth through to the end of school. The current allocation of staff includes two Resource Production Officers, two Education Advisory Teachers and one Special Needs Senior Project Officer for Vision. 

All NTERCVI staff practise braille using the updated Unified English Braille Primer and access updates via the Roundtable and/or the ozbrl listserve. An update of the Duxbury Braille Translation System used at NTERCVI will be carried out when the final UEB version is available.

NTERCVI staff provide community development through professional development sessions in schools and at Charles Darwin University.   

A representative, Tom Dinning, Education Advisor for Vision, will attend the Roundtable for People with Print Disabilities in May 2007. 

NTERCVI maintains production of quality resources for students across the Northern Territory. All resources are allocated on the basis of need and student enrolment. 

Yours sincerely

Christine Dinning

Special Needs Senior Project Officer for Vision

Northern Territory Educational Resource Centre For The Vision Impaired

Appendix 12.5 Queensland Report
ABA Queensland Branch

Report for AGM, May 5, 2007

The Queensland Branch of ABA has had a steady and relatively quiet and uneventful year. Friday afternoon meetings have been held at Braille House in June, August, November and March, with our next general and annual general meetings to be held on 2 June, offering a Saturday morning option with a short workshop on UEB matters or Braille graphics/Picture Braille preceding morning-tea and the meetings. We have managed moderate attendances of eight-ten to meetings and regular input from QBWA transcribers and personnel from library, magazine and education sections is always greatly appreciated.

We have had significant changes to our local Committee during the year. Linda Triasmono took on the Secretarial and Treasurer positions at our AGM and Tom Macmahon assumed the position of Chair at the August meeting after his return from travels. Later, we learned of Maureen Ward’s departure from Disability Services Support Unit (DSSU, Education Queensland) and hence her no longer being the DSSU representative on the Branch. I would personally like to express my thanks for the many years of service and valuable input provided by Maureen as Secretary and Leona Kitson as Treasurer, as well as Leanne Smith who has been our State Chair for several years. We are all glad that Leanne and Leona are continuing as active members and gratefully acknowledge Maureen’s eagerness to remain involved if new teaching commitments allow. We were all pleased to welcome Lisa Ottosson in her new position at DSSU when she attended our March meeting and will look forward to her ongoing involvement and contributions. 

Planning, education and implementation around UEB have, naturally, been a major focus of discussion at meetings. Some ABA Branch members and QBWA staff benefited greatly from the two day UEB workshop organised by Education Queensland and presented by Josie Howse in October. Some frustrations have been experienced and discussed relating to difficulties with the changes to the new Primer and the fact that the Braille copy does not reflect the way the Braille should look in the code. We look forward to further updates of resources and to further workshop and training opportunities. 

The Annual Braille Reading and Writing Competition continues to be a popular and successful event and again in September provided the opportunity to present the Veronica Maguire Remembrance Award (this time awarded to Zac Clarkson from Miami). This year’s competition will be around the theme of Lifesaving and beaches. 

“The Joy of Life” project to produce a book as a small literary memorial to Mercy Dickinson, is still in progress. The working party regrets the unavoidable delays experienced and is hoping to finalise editing and compilation of the varied collection of submissions as soon as possible. 

The Tactual Mapping Committee continues its work and reports regularly, this year producing such maps as revisions of South-East Asia and North and South America, Bundaberg Inner City Streets, Blind Citizens' Venue for Bundaberg conference, Townsville Strand, Qld Blind Association environs, Labrador School, University of Southern Queensland (Toowoomba) and a number of special requests.

We have been keen for some time to do more to promote ABA in Queensland and to attract more users, teachers and transcribers to meetings. Still uncertain about how to answer the questions we receive regarding membership, fees and voting rights, we have been hopeful that national guidelines or rules of operation would clarify how we should be operating, managing fees and moneys held, general promotion etc. The large distances and relatively small concentration of people involved with Braille in the greater Brisbane area, present us with further challenges regarding timing of meetings. 

The Branch looks forward to moving ahead over the coming year with clearer guidelines, improved communications, meeting times to suit more people and a greater variety of activities, workshops, updates and discussions. 

Tom Macmahon

Chairperson - Qld Branch, ABA

Appendix 12.6 South Australia Report
ABA South Australia Subcommittee
Annual Report 2007

Meetings. The South Australian branch of the A.B.A. met on five occasions during the year. 

It was decided to alternate the venue at which the meetings were held between the agencies where the majority of members, attending the meetings, work, i.e. Royal Society for the Blind and the S.A. School for the Visually Impaired.

Attendance at the meetings averaged at eight although there were others present at various of the meetings. Attendees included staff from the Print Alternatives Unit (Royal Society for the Blind), teachers from the S.A. School for Vision Impaired children, vision-support teachers, a representative from the Braille Writing Association of S.A. and individual avid users of Braille.

Executive. Stefan Slucki, the Braille instructor at the R.S.B. served as Convener; Di Francis, print-alternatives department co-coordinator at the R.S.B., served as Secretary. 

Activities During the Year? The branch engaged in two main activities during the year:  

seeking to determine the progress of the implementation of U.E.B. in South Australia's Braille production facilities, and; 

organising a fun-day to promote awareness of and familiarisation with the every-day literary Braille changes in U.E.B.

 [1] It is heartening to report that the S.A.S.V.I. implementation is systematic, well thought-out and proceeding extremely well. R.S.B. is planning to begin production of its Braille magazine and other requested Braille material in U.E.B., shortly.

Whilst the inventory of organisations both producing or requiring Braille in South Australia is not yet complete, it seems that most source their Braille either from Vision Australia, S.A.S.V.I. or the R.S.B. Thus in the next couple of years, implementation of the code should be well under way in S.A.

 [2] The "afternoon tea with U.E.B." bringing together, as it did, 15 users of Braille at various stages of proficiency and familiarity with Braille in general and U.E.B. in particular, has been hailed as a success.

Those attending were issued with a summary of literary-braille changes in U.E.B. as part of their invitation flier. On arrival, they were given a one-page piece of Braille writing with "mistakes" in it; they were asked to re-write the story using correct U.E.B. code.

There was also a fun "pass the parcel" game with Braille stickers attached to the layers of wrapping. The parcel contained a volume of a locally-written set of interviews with South Australians who are visually impaired put together into a book called "life ain't too dim after all" which was given as a prize.

The branch wishes to thank both the R.S.B.'s Low Vision Centre and S.A.S.V.I. for hosting the event, donating and embossing the prizes as well as recording its thanks to members of the branch who helped cater for and assist at the event.

Stefan Slucki;

Convener March 30 2007.

Appendix 12.7 Tasmania Report

Tasmanian Department of Education
Annual Report 2007

In 2006-7, the Tasmanian Department of Education commenced working towards the introduction of the UEB code.  Teachers working with the Vision Impairment Service are currently undertaking training as the Service has accessed the distance learning undergraduate course, “Braille for Educators” from the University of Newcastle. Josie Howse, Manager of State Braille and Large Print Service co-ordinates and supervises the course. The funding for the course was part of a broader initiative of the Education Department to build the specialist skill base of teachers supporting students with vision impairment.  A collaborative relationship between the Inclusive Learning Institute of Tasmania and the University of Newcastle was established in 2005-6. As a consequence Tasmanian teachers can complete a Graduate Certificate Vision Impairment delivered by the University of New Castle.  In 2008, teachers who have successfully completed the Braille Educators qualification will be offered a further unit, “Teaching Literacy to Vision Impaired and Blind Students”.  These measures support all students in receiving quality instruction in their preferred learning media.

The Service has also conducted a range of professional learning workshops, enabling  transcribers, class teachers, families and teacher assistants to develop shared understandings of the UEB code.  In different regions of the state, senior staff have worked directly with students and families to discuss and implement the required changes.    

The Department’s  Braille Transcription Unit, has upgraded software and hardware to assist with the production of braille resource materials.  There is continued attention to the development of skills with Duxbury translation software, and ongoing efforts made to address problems arising in the translation of materials to the UEB. The service is considering a range of specialist hardware options, such as the Tiger Embosser to increase the Unit’s ability to produce high quality tactile graphics. As the state has several young learners who enjoy braille books, tactual maps and book bags there has been a steady expansion of resources for younger readers.

A range of high end technology options enable students immediate access to braille within home, school and community settings. During 2006-7, secondary students using Braille Notes are upgrading to the Braille M.Power. Through workshops with Ramona Mandy, Humanware, students and their teams have developed greater proficiency with the features of this computer. For primary aged students, the new Mountbatten LX has enhanced existing provision.  In term 2, Trevor Boyd, Quantum Technology, will return to Tasmania to work with students and their teams to ensure that the benefits of the Mountbatten are fully utilised within local programs.

Appendix 12.8 Victoria Report

ABA Victoria Subcommittee
Annual Report 2007

The Victorian subcommittee continued to meet on a quarterly basis at the Vision Australia Kooyong centre, although our attendances have only been small.

Sadly, Anne Carlson passed away during March last year.  Anne was an active member of the vision impaired community as a parent, employee of Vision Australia for many years, an active ABA member and contributor, and in many other roles.

Our committee encountered a few changes during the year.  Samantha Ogilvie was elected secretary at our annual meeting in March but had to resign due to ill health.  Leona Holloway assumed secretarial duties, but is now on maternity leave. We wish Leona and her partner Matt much happiness and joy with their new baby.  Maria Elford kindly agreed to become secretary until our 2008 elections.

We invited high profile speakers from Braille and education-related areas to add a wider interest element to our meetings in an endeavour to encourage more people to attend. Also Lauren Hayes, a current music student, spoke about her experience with Braille, UEB, music and education-related matters. Leona and I ran an information table at the SPEVI day held at Kooyong last October and Leona presented a workshop on UEB maths.

We will be changing meeting times and promoting the ABA among vision Australia staff members who are interest in, or working with, Braille in an endeavour to attract more members.

Allen Egerton

Convenor

Appendix 12.9 Western Australia Report

ABA Western Australia Subcommittee

Annual Report 2007
Last year we had a membership of approximately 20 members.  

A Braille reading competition was mooted for both junior and senior readers.  After much publicity we were only able to interest two adult readers.

A discussion was held on the amount of people using Braille especially the children.  Even though we found that all agencies involved in dealing with the development of children (both before attending school and during their formal education) promoted, the use of Braille, as strongly as possible, numbers of younger readers are diminishing. We thank all those professionals for their efforts. The sad fact is that children whether they are visually impaired or not are tending to rely on many other forms of media to gain their knowledge.

It also appears that most people with any interest are the older readers who although are not in favour of the Unified English Braille Code are very saddened that Braille is being used less and less.

The W.A. branch has decided to reduce our meetings to two meetings a year plus the Annual General Meeting. Although our voice carries no weight we feel it is important to be kept abreast of current trends.

We did send a representative to the SPEVI Conference held in Perth this year and we are endeavouring to acquire funding to send someone to the Round Table Conference every few years.

Lana Thompson

Secretary

W.A. A.B.A.

Appendix 12.10 ABA Financial Operational Model

ABA Financial Operational Model

It is a financial plan to manage the financial issues arising from the concerns about the accountability and reporting of state ABA branches.

· If approved we will be instigating a financial management and reporting system with a new level of accountability by the states to the ABA Executive.

 

· It will benefit the states financially and help lift their profile in the eyes of the Round Table.

 

· It will allow the ABA Executive to have a system which mandates reporting timeframes and accurate financial reporting.

 

· The system does not put the states in debt.

 

· It does not extend the financial reporting requirements of the Round Table down to the state level.

 

· It will impose some restrictions on financial activities and makes recommendations for day to day financial management.

 

· The Round Table GST obligations and benefits will not extend to the states.

 

· It will not imply or impose any membership status or benefits on state ABA committee members.

 

· The way it will work is as follows.

 

· Each state will be forwarded $200.00 as long term funding assistance.

 

· The states may have some money already so they add the $200.00 to their current balance.

 

· They keep simple single entry cash books to show opening balances, receipts and payments and a closing balance.

 

· They balance their cash books to their bank statements.

 

· Their bank accounts cannot be in the name of the Round Table.

 

· They may impose a levy or administration charge on their state members to fund their activities.

 

· Any large state projects should be the subject of a funding application through the ABA rather than using their small operating funds.

 

· They report at year end to the ABA who in turn reports to the Round Table

 

· There will be a note in the Round Table accounts just showing the net position of the combined balances of all the states.

 

· The $200.00 forwarded to the states remains in the Balance Sheet of the Round Table as an asset until it is returned.

 

· Even if a state can support itself without the $200.00 we ask that they retain the money and consequently stay in the system and report annually so we have all states in the system.

 

· If a state folds up their committee they are asked to try and pay back the $200.00.

 

· If they cannot the shortfall becomes a cost against the ABA in the Round Table profit and loss for that year.

 

· The states do not need to have a full audit as their day to day financials do not form a part of the Round Table public accounts.

 

· The states will not be able to offer a receipt for a tax deductible donation as not even the Round Table is a registered charity. If fact the states cannot do anything financially in the name of the Round Table.

 

· The states cannot enter into contracts that tie the ABA or Round Table either directly, as guarantor or underwriter.

 

· No credit cards for state accounts as they are not incorporated and any debt would fall on the individual state members because the liability will not transfer to the Round Table.

 

· For the same reasons they must not enter into loan or debt arrangements.

 

· They should not create balance sheet assets, all purchases of equipment etc. must be treated as a straight expense in that year. 

Appendix 12.11 Pacific Region Report

Frances Gentle provided an overview of Pacific Regional events that may be of interest and relevance to ABA members. These events are summarised below:

1. July 2006: 12th World Conference of the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment, in KL Malaysia:
Frances Gentle was nominated the ICEVI Pacific Regional Chairperson at the 12th ICEVI World Conference, in KL Malaysia. ICEVI launched its “Education for All Children with Vision Impairment” global campaign, in partnership with the World Blind Union.
2. January 2007: ICEVI Pacific Forum
The ICEVI Pacific Regional Committee held a Forum in Perth in January 2007, just prior to the SPEVI Biennial Conference in Fremantle WA. The Forum’s Pacific Island delegates identified a number of priority areas in which they seek assistance from Australia and New Zealand. Of particular interest to ABA is priority area of braille. In particular the following topic areas:

(a) Braille usage in Pacific Island Countries (PICs), including braille code training; 
(b) training in Perkins brailler repairs;
(c) training in Duxbury transcription; and
(d) training in Braille literacy teaching methods. 

3. April 2007: ESCAP Expert Group Meeting on Disability in the Pacific: Strengthening Implementation of the Biwako Millennium Framework, Nadi, 28-30 March 2007 
Frances was invited to attend the ESCAP meeting in Fiji, and to provide a presentation on the ICEVI and WBU EFA-VI global campaign. During the week-long meeting, she noted the following points:

· We are currently at the mid point of the second Asia-Pacific Decade of Disabled Persons, 2002-2012. 
· Only about five Pacific Island countries use Braille 
· Historically, Australia and New Zealand provided support for the introduction and implementation of braille in the Pacific islands. As a result, PNG uses the old Australian codes, and the other Pacific Island countries using braille use the New Zealand codes. This raises the issue of the future of Braille in the Pacific region, given Australia and New Zealand have adopted the UEB code.

· As part of the mid-term review of the Biwako Millennium Framework, ESCAP had gathered information from the Pacific Island countries (PICs) via a questionnaire. The information obtained from the Questionnaire responses will form part of the Pacific input into the High-level intergovernmental meeting in Bangkok in September 2007. Through discussions with an ESCAP representative at the Fiji meeting and with Pacific island delegates, it became apparent that ESCAP had incorrectly presumed that Braille and sign languages were provided by the majority of countries in the region. This assumption was based on the fact that most questionnaire responses to the questions on Braille and sign language usage were left blank. Frances negotiated the inclusion of a recommendation to be taken forward to the September Bangkok meeting that Braille and sign language use in PICs be reviewed. She also negotiated the inclusion of a recommendation that PICS seek support from the Round Table on Information Access to people with Print Disabilities on matters relating to access to publishers files and copyright.
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